Peace Lutheran Church 2084 County Road N Baldwin, WI 54002

(ADDRESS SERVICE REQUESTED)



# July/August 2024

# **Tidings of Peace Newsletter**

# **PEACE WORSHIP OPPORTUNITIES:**

- 1. In-person at 8:00 & 10:30 a.m. on Sundays
- 2. On Facebook (streamed live at 8:00 a.m. and then posted following the service)
- 3. On Cable Channel 6 at 7:00 p.m. Tuesdays and 9:00 a.m. Wednesdays
- 4. On YouTube anytime (search for Peace Lutheran Church Baldwin)

John R. Hanson and Christian Magnell, Pastors Peace Lutheran Church (a place of welcome...) Church Office 715-684-2770 welcometopeace.org office@welcometopeace.org Join us Sunday mornings!

Worship at 8:00 & 10:30 a.m.

Sunday School & Bible Study at 9:15 a.m.

(September to April)



# THE GREAT RETIREMENT PARTY

JULY 28 • 9:30AM PEACE LUTHERAN CHURCH

You are welcome to bring a dish to pass for a potluck to follow



# PEACE LUTHERAN CHURCH

President – Peder Parizek V. Pres. – Ken Rimer Secretary – Brenda Cronk Treasurer – Cristy Peavey

#### **Board of Deacons**

Sharon Hauschild Joy Ulrich Rachel Hanson Robert Rust Jeanette Dahl Amy Larson

#### **Board of Trustees**

Weston Arndt Dick Ulrich Chris Iverson Cole Tobin Scott Brushaber Jared Peterson

#### **Board of Education**

Amy Jurgens
Angela Mathison
Laurie Mueller
Gail Possley
Nicole McKone
Mikaela Walker

#### **Board of Stewardship**

DeAnn Ashlin
Cheri Rott
Kathy Pankratz
Heather Serier
Bruce Ashlin
Sue Gillis

# Women of Peace

Bonnie Braymen

#### Logos Team Builders Karl & Becky Anderson Heidi Dumond Julie Hanson / Amy Larson Carla O'Connell

Becky Shaleen

# Director of Sunday School

Missi Blegen

## **Director of Youth**

Leann Huston

# Director of Family Ministries

Pauline Wangen

#### **Staff Support Committee**

Angela Mathison & Chris Corrigan / Jerry Emmert & Tiffanie Grodevant / Gloria Rasmussen & Kate Bergseng



# ...one of our pastors

This is that strange time of year when we're just getting started with summer, but we can also see the "end" – school returning, fall programming at church, high school football resuming...things like that. Even the Minnesota State Fair is only about a month away.

I think about that because I've started to think about this fall at Peace – Logos, worship, Confirmation, family ministries, Women of Peace, Youth on Fire, the list goes on, and what you're going to be doing. How will you be involved?

God is calling you. The challenge is that many people think the call isn't for them. You might discount yourself because you think you don't know enough, you still worry about your past, you're afraid you might sin in the future (yes, you will!), you haven't attended Peace "long" enough (I've only been here since December, so you can't use that excuse!), etc., etc.

The reality is that you have an important place in the Body of Christ.

You ARE being called and whatever the role, you have an important role to fill.

Maybe it's helping with Sunday School, serving communion, joining the

Celebration Singers, ushering, going on a mission trip... What is your call?

Take some time to prayerfully consider that and join us in spreading the love of Christ this fall!

Blessings - Pastor Chris

#### **Pentecost Moments**

It's been only a few days since returning home from a mission trip with 12 individuals and two drivers who joined us along the way. A journey that took us a looooong way from home and into a rather harsh environment. An experience where we depended on others and others depended on us. Pentecost moments don't only happen once upon a time in the Biblical narrative. If you pay close attention, they happen every single day with ordinary people, just like they did among the apostles.

It started even before we left town. Students and family pondered their schedules to make this annual excursion with the "Peace Bus" to parts unknown. Some people were unable to make the schedule work for them and others joined into the mix right up till departure. Rich Cronk was scheduled to be a driver with me, but a shop accident the day before departure disabled him. Without a second driver, we would not be able to go. So, a few phone calls later, John Vrieze was on board and we were ready to depart on schedule. We exited the church parking lot with our normal prayers and assigned prayer partners. We counted off, # 1-13, and headed West, then South, and then West again...

We were about 1000 miles into our trip when, at 6 a.m. in Logan, New Mexico, a semi-truck and trailer broadsided our bus rendering us homeless, without wheels...stranded. Within minutes of calling 911, we were surrounded by EMS, fire and rescue, police, and people who listen to the scanner. Likely the call "Our school bus just got t-boned by a semi" raised the concern of anyone in earshot. People made connections. Calls were made to families at home, a restaurant was opened and made us breakfast without charge, the city center was made available before we got too hot, refreshments were shared, the Baptist and Methodist pastors shared prayers over us, a senior citizen vehicle was secured along with a personal vehicle. And within four hours, we were on our way to Albuquerque to rest at a hotel, rent vehicles, and send our emergency driver home. The people of Logan are true Samaritans, giving without expecting anything in return.

The Shepherd's Canyon Retreat arranged to get our vehicles back to Phoenix, provided transportation all week long, and helped send us on our way. Their staff and hospitality made us feel safe and secure as we worked alongside them and fulfilled our mission in Arizona.

And from home, we had people addressing our needs, asking if we needed funds, towing, giving contacts along the way, AND prayers. As the word spread, prayers and offerings to assist were made. Shane Grinley would be flown down to us for our return trip as an additional driver and other offers were made to help us share the load. Giving without expecting anything but our safe return!

Pentecost moments: Acts 4:32-35 Now the full number of those who believed were of one heart and soul, and no one said that any of the things that belonged to him was his own, but they had everything in common. And with great power the apostles were giving their testimony to the resurrection of the Lord Jesus, and great grace was upon them all. There was not a needy person among them, for as many as were owners of lands or houses sold them and brought the proceeds of what was sold and laid it at the apostles' feet, and it was distributed to each as any had need.

What is so remarkable about the many, many trips I have taken to so many different regions of the world is that when the going gets tough, people gather. There is no checking of team loyalty, political agenda, culture, or status. It is a response done in love for the sake of others.

My constant prayer is that whatever roadblocks or troubles that are encountered, we will first look to the Spirit for strength to meet the people's needs. That we will find a space to share our abilities and resources without reward. That the things that might divide us are made secondary to the things that unite us. Without this kind of simple faith, we would have been stuck in a small town in New Mexico. Instead, we were blessed beyond imagination. It's good to be home!

My final prayer is that as one people, (and the assistance of the insurance claim), we will be able to acquire another bus – SOON – so that other ministries can be accomplished!

PEACE, PR JOHN'S PEN

P.S. We were able to get access to a party bus from outside our ministry to provide transportation for our Guatemala Team as they depart on July 21. We are a blessed and grateful people!



## BOARD of TRUSTEES May 19, 2024

BOARD of TRUSTEES Call to order: Wes called the meeting to order at 9:18 a.m. Those attending were, Weston Arndt, Cole Tobin, Chris Iverson, Scott Brushaber, Jared Peterson, Dick Ulrich and Amy Hutchins, and Cristy Peavy. Pastor John Hanson and Pastor Christian Magnell attended part of the meeting.

Secretary's Report: Minutes from the March meeting were emailed to all in attendance, hard copies were available.

Chris made a motion to approve the minutes and Jared seconded. Motion carried.

**Treasurer's Report**: Discussed Christian's milage, Cristy talked to Joan Bartz about the church's investments. We will review the investments with Cristy at the June meeting and try to schedule a meeting with Joan in July. Cole made a motion to approve the treasurer's report and Dick seconded. Motion carried.

#### **Old Business:**

- 1. Peace Child Care Pastor John reported that PCC is continuing to work on grant writing. It was reported that the safety net for PCC was down from \$3000 to \$1300 in order to build the savings back up and run efficiently PCC is looking at staffing hours and staff to student ratios.
- 2. Succession planning Approved moving forward with posting the Worship Director position for applicants. Wes provided an outline for the future hiring process moving forward for all positions. The trustees discussed the outline and were in agreement to move forward with it. The trustees also discussed pay for the Director of Sunday School position and agreed to keep the salary the same for the rest of the year.
- 3. Facility Maintenance
  - a. Roof improvements: Roof work is complete on the sanctuary roof and will start next week on the fellowship hall. It was discussed to move forward with replacing the wood paneling with metal panels to prevent long term maintenance issues with water being wicked below the roof line. Cole will make a slide for the services so that we can communicate the costs of the repairs versus the funds we are receiving from insurance.
  - b. Sunday School classrooms Wes is taking the lead on coordinating the repainting of the classrooms now that the Sunday School year is done.
  - c. Facility Assessment Cole is going to forward a copy of the facility assessment checklist to Rich so that Rich can start to look at it and this fall we will work on making a group of people to help complete the study.

#### **New Business:**

1. Credit card Machine – It was decided that since the CC machine is no longer supported that we will remove it. Amy is going to work on compiling a list of other ways that people can give so that we can look at consolidating if it makes fiscal sense.

Next meeting date: June 16<sup>th</sup> @ 9:15am Next council representative: Chris

Next month's review of books: Cole and Wes

**Adjournment:** Motion by Wes and seconded by Jared to adjourn at 10:49 am and we closed with the Lord's Prayer.

Respectfully submitted, Cole Tobin

## BOARD of TRUSTEES June 16, 2024

Call to order: Wes called the meeting to order at 9:20 a.m. Those attending were Weston Arndt, Cole Tobin, Jared Peterson, and Cristy Peavy. Pastor John Hanson and Pastor Christian Magnell attended part of the meeting. Derek Miller, John and Monica Polk, and Mikaela Walker also joined for part of the meeting.

**Secretary's Report**: Minutes from the May meeting were emailed to all in attendance, hard copies were available. Wes made a motion to approve the minutes and Jared seconded. Motion carried.

**Treasurer's Report**: Cristy presented the Treasurer's report, there were questions on a couple of the accounts that appeared that they were deposits into the Church's account instead of payments going out. We will clarify with Amy when she gets back next week. Wes made a motion to approve the treasurer's report and Cole seconded. Motion carried. **Old Business:** 

- 4. Peace Child Care No update for PCC for this meeting, PCC meeting will be next week, and an update will be provided at the July meeting.
- 5. Succession planning Bonnie is working on getting the Worship Director position posted on the LCMC website. It was also discussed about possibly posting on other jobsites, depending on costs, to get more applicants. Discussed the outline that was presented at the last meeting, Wes is taking the lead on finalizing the outline for a final approval to begin using.
- 6. Facility Maintenance
  - a. Roof improvements: Roof work is almost complete. We will need to take pictures and send them to insurance so that we can get the depreciated value and pay Rooftech for the work. There was one spot near the kitchen where moisture was getting below the old roof at a high-low roof condition that was rotting out the wood. Rooftech replaced that rotten wood and fixed the old termination where water was getting in.
  - b. Sunday School classrooms Wes is going to work on trying to organize volunteers over the next couple of weeks.
  - c. Facility Assessment Cole is going to forward a copy of the facility assessment checklist to Rich so that Rich can start to look at it and this fall we will work on making a group of people to help complete the study.
- 7. Credit Card Machine Jared did some research into both Clover and Paypal and associated fees. We will discuss this more at the next meeting when Amy is back since she works with it the most.

#### **New Business:**

2. Luther Point – Derek Miller, John and Monica Polk and Mikaela Walker came to the Trustees meeting to discuss concerns about a situation that happened when their kids were at Luther Point. Derek, John, and Monica raised concern about some topics brought up to their children at Luther Point Bible Camp. They were also concerned about how the situation was handled by camp leadership when they brought it to their attention. This led to some of the kids being picked up early. They also shared that due to the situation they would like to see Peace send kids to a different Bible Camp in the future as well as move their financial support to a different camp. The trustees welcomed their input of what happened but stated that the decision on going to a different camp and moving financial support would need to be a church council decision.

Next meeting date: TBD

Next council representative: Jared

Next month's review of books: Dick and Chris

Adjournment: Motion by Cole and seconded by Jared to adjourn at 10:52 am and we closed with the Lord's Prayer.

Respectfully submitted, Cole Tobin



## BOARD of DEACONS June 9, 2024

Present: Joy, Jeanette, Amy, Rachel, Robert and Sharon.

Brief discussion regarding ushers and that they all need to be reminded to pick up offerings after each service and put in green bank bags in the office. Amy will attend June 18<sup>th</sup> council meeting for deacons and Rachel will attend the July 16<sup>th</sup> council meeting for deacons.

Next deacon meeting will be Sunday, July 14th at 9:15 a.m.

Meeting closed with the Lord's Prayer.

Respectfully submitted, Sharon Hauschild, secretary



# WOMEN of PEACE June 13, 2024

The Women of Peace met on Thursday, June 13, 2024, at 1:30pm. Those present were Bonnie B., Verla S., Shirley R., Marie I., Nancy L., and Mary Ellen B. Nancy led the Bible Study about "The Proverbs 31 Woman."

At 2:20pm, the meeting was called to order. The secretary's report was read by Bonnie in Vi's absence. Motion to accept the secretary's report by Marie and seconded by Mary Ellen. Motion carried. The treasurer's report for May was given by Marie. Donation was sent to His Arms Project. There were quite a few cards sold for income of \$145.25, so Marie placed an order for more cards. Shirley moved to approve the report and seconded by Mary Ellen. Motion carried.

Old Business: a) Motion was made by Mary Ellen and seconded by Shirley to approve the Women of Peace Constitution as revised last month. Motion carried. The revised Constitution will be submitted to be placed on the church website. b) Bonnie reported that 11 HS seniors

attended worship on Senior Sunday to receive quillows. That leaves seven remaining, so will need to make approximately 10-15 for next year. c) Revisited a conversation about holding our Bible Study at one of the Nursing Homes. With multiple complicating issues, we decided that it would be easiest to visit at the Nursing Homes outside of our regular meeting dates.

New Business: a) Shirley mentioned that Peace will be hosting the July Community Dinner and they are always looking for assistance. Encouraged all to help. b) Bonnie asked for ideas for activities for our meetings for the remainder of the year that might build each other up, re-energize, or "fill our cups." Everyone will think about that.

Meeting adjourned. Coffee and dessert were served by Mary Ellen with Amy joining the group for fellowship. Bonnie also showed a DVD of Nicole Johnson performing a skit related to the Proverbs 31 Woman. Women of Peace's next meeting will be on Thursday, July 11 at 1:30pm with Shirley as hostess.

Respectfully submitted, Bonnie Braymen for Vi Roquette



## CHURCH COUNCIL June 18, 2024

Call to order: Peder Parizek at 7 p.m.

Attendance: Peder Parizek, Pastor John Hanson, Pastor Christian Magnell, Amy Hutchins, Bonnie Braymen, Leann Huston, Ken Rimer, Weston Arndt, Pauline Wangen, Sherri Meyer, Sue Gillis, Missi Blegen, Becky Anderson (Zoom) and from the congregation Megan Miller and Monica Polk

**Adoption of the Agenda:** Moved by Pauline Wangen and seconded by Pastor John Hanson. Carried.

**Next Meeting**: July 16 at 7:00. Pauline Wangen, devotions.

**Secretary's Report**: As printed in the newsletter. Moved by Pastor John Hanson and seconded by Peder Parizek. Carried.

**Treasurer's Report:** Submitted with agenda. Moved by Weston Arndt and seconded by Leann Huston. Carried. Moved by Peder Parizek and seconded by Weston Arndt that May benevolence to go to "Youth on Fire" for their mission trip.

Reports: Pastor John Hanson - John's report was about what had transpired at Luther Point Bible Camp. Some of the female campers had an issue with how the program started with their counselor's agenda. Not being in favor of what they were instructed to do, a couple of the girls contacted their parents. When the parents were not able to get any satisfaction from the camp director, a group of the girls were pulled from the camp and allowed to go home with their parents. As we still had youth in attendance, Pastor John stayed, and he met with the director to come to some sort of acceptable conclusion to what had (cont.)

transpired, but nothing was able to be worked out. Pastor Christian Magnell - Pastor Christian also became involved as he was at Luther Point. He has not dealt with them before and had no specific "skin in the game" other than having parishioners in attendance, so he went there with an open mind. After meeting with the camp director, both came to the same conclusion that nothing was going to change to a satisfactory conclusion for the affected youth. Megan Miller and Monica Polk shared their daughters' stories. A motion was made by Peder Parizek, seconded by Missi Blegen, to withhold our monthly funding to Luther Point and allow the camp to respond with some type of written response as to what, if anything, might be done to correct or alleviate this issue. Motion carried. As this is a budgeted item for 2024, the final say will be brought to the congregation prior to the annual meeting for the 2025 budget proposals. Child Care - Paint is ordered. Special thanks to all who helped with the new fence, even though it cost Pastor John one of his hearing aids. Brat stand this Saturday for the Child Care team! Looking at playground equipment. Got some good responses to the handouts given during the Windmill Days parade. LOGOS - All positions have been filled for this coming fall. Walter has offered to continue as the bus driver. 7/18-19 are the dates for the Nilssen's brat stand. Tiffinie and Ethan are interested in leading the worship time for this program. Board of Stewardship - Made just under \$300 for the "Donuts for Dad" during Father's Day. Director of Sunday School - Still looking for 3 and 1/2 teachers.

Board of Education - no representative. Board of Deacons - no representative. Women of Peace - Adopted a new constitution for the WOP. Card sales are doing well, so more have been purchased. All of the graduates received their "Quillows." Considering some type of outreach at the areas nursing homes. Youth on Fire -Leave Saturday for the trip to Arizona. Currently seven youth and five adults attending trip. Board of Trustees -Small group in last meeting. Painting to be done in the basement for the childcare. Still considering the pros and cons of a credit card machine and what else might be done to allow additional donations. Roof project completion came with some much needed additional expenses to alleviate some future issues. Director of Family Ministries - Still have some t-shirts available from the parade.

Old Business - Transition Team will be disbanded shortly. Gloria and Kate are working on finishing complete job descriptions for all positions that will soon be available as well as current positions. Thank you for that effort!

New Business - Bonnie asked who will train new employees. Updated Funeral Fee letters have been completed. Motion to accept by Ken Rimer, seconded by Leann Huston. Motion carried.

**Adjourn:** 8:45 p.m. Moved by Peder Parizek, seconded by Pastor John Hanson. Motion carried. Closed with the Lord's Prayer.

Respectfully submitted, Ken Rimer



## BOARD of EDUCATION July 8, 2024

The Board of Education met on July 8<sup>th</sup>. Amy, Gail, Laurie, Missi, Angela, and Nicole were in attendance with

Mikaela attending by phone. Nicole will attend July's council meeting and Gail will attend in August.

As far as Sunday School goes, we are still looking for two teachers in kindergarten-second grade. Music teachers are also a need at this point unless a worship director is hired by September. We also need to assess Sunday School room needs for next year.

We have the bounce houses set for Rally Day, which will also be registration day, but we would like to get more information about the plan for food on Rally Day.

VBS is in the works! Assignments for BOE members have been assigned. We will meet again on July 29<sup>th</sup> to

finalize VBS plans. We will be focusing on the following lessons: Fishers of Men, Noah's Ark, Jonah and the Whale, and Jesus Walking on Water. It's been decided that kids can come at 5:15 with a bagged lunch if they would like to eat dinner at VBS, however, we will start our opening at 5:30.

The September mission will be personal hygiene items for local schools. (IE: deodorant, body wash, shampoo, condition, pads, tampons, etc.) (cont.)

To conclude the meeting, the board said they are willing to provide onions, shredded lettuce, tomatoes, and shredded cheese for the taco bar at Pastor John's retirement party.

In addition to the July 29th meeting, we will meet again on August 12th to prepare for rally day.

Respectfully submitted, Nicole McKone

**YOUTH on FIRE** - is a program open to all current 8th - 12th graders. We understand schedules are busy, but we would be thrilled for you to join us as often as you can. Our goal is to encourage and strengthen your faith while teaching you to be the hands and feet of Jesus. Please join us and bring a friend if you or they are currently in 8-12th grade!

<u>Summer in the Psalms</u> – Join us for games, prayer, learning, discussion, fellowship and snacks! Wednesdays from 7 to 8:30 starting **July 10** and running through August 14.

Pauline Wangen is the Director of Family Ministries (pauline.wangen@gmail.com or 651-210-5106).

FAMI Y ministry

#### July Donations - Food Pantry

Please use the drop box in the entry.

#### **ONGOING Weekly Ministries at Peace**

**TOPS Club** (Take Off Pounds Sensibly). Meetings are weekly on Thursdays from 5:15-6:00 pm in the Fellowship Hall. For more information, check out www.tops.org or contact Pauline Wangen. **Bible Study** – Saturdays at 9:00 am in person or on Zoom. Contact Pauline for login.



It's that time of summer again...time for VBS! Bring your kiddos, ages 3-12 to learn about Jesus and experience his wonder with Water Wow! **August 5-8, from 5:30-7!** Snacks, games, crafts, music, and lessons are provided! \*If your child would like to eat dinner at church, please pack them a lunch and drop them off at 5:15!

See what love the Father has given us, that we should be called children of God...

1 John 3:1



#### **AUGUST SCRIP ORDERS**

**AUGUST SCRIP ORDERS** - The August deadline for ordering Scrip is **Sunday**, **August 4.** Your order will be ready for pick up the following Sunday, August 11. To place an order, simply complete your order form (blank forms are at the Scrip station in the narthex and on the website) and place it in an envelope along with your **cash or check.** Place your envelope in the "scrip box" in middle office or



either of the church drop boxes. Thank you! If you have any questions regarding the Scrip program and how easy it is to use, please contact Sharon Hauschild 715-307-2531 (cell). Thank you!

#### **PASTORAL ACTS**

#### **Pastor Hanson:**

May 31 – Funeral service for Inez Newton (off-site, non-member)

June 1 – Funeral service for Gregory Hillstead

June 3 – Funeral service for Donald Eggen (off-site, non-member)

Pastor Magnell:

June 30 - Service of Holy Baptism for Oaklynn Mae Brown, daughter of Eric and Mackenzie Brown

#### Gifts and Memorials

Gifts were received in memory of Orville Wahl, LeRoy Wahl, and Geraldine Wahl Lokhorst.



Please remember the **Food Pantry**. The "Lord's Cupboard" is at the north end of the Fellowship Hall. Food may be dropped off anytime the church is open.

CANS - We collect aluminum cans as a fundraiser for the Building Fund. Cans can be thrown in the trailer at the north end of the farthest parking lot (PLEASE THROW THEM IN LOOSE – NO BAGS). Please note we no longer take ink cartridges.

#### \* \* \* BULLETIN BOARD \* \* \*

**PEACE T-SHIRTS** – We have some of our amazing Peace t-shirts available at the north end of the fellowship hall.

**SUMMER IN THE PSALMS** – All youth entering 8-12<sup>th</sup> grade are invited to this summer Bible study on Wednesdays at 7:00 starting **July 10** and continuing for six sessions (through August 14). Join us for Bible study, games, prayer, discussion, music, fellowship and snacks! And bring a friend! Questions? Call 715-684-2770.

**LOONEY LUTHERANS** - Join us at 6:30 p.m., **July 16**, at Cross Lutheran in Roberts. We are suggesting a freewill offering of \$10 for the show and the pie and ice-cream social that follows.

LOGOS BRAT STAND – Logos will be hosting the brat stand at Nilssen's on July 18 & 19. Please come and support them! They are still looking for some additional help both days, so please let Becky Anderson or the office know if you are available. Thanks!

SUNDAY SCHOOL TEACHERS STILL NEEDED – We are currently looking for volunteers to teach in the kindergarten and second grade classrooms this fall. Consider teaching with someone and sharing the responsibility! Please reach out to Missi Blegen if you are interested (blegenma@gmail.com

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
July/	Aug	ust 20	024		7:00 AA	13 9:00 Bible Study
14 <b>8 &amp; 10:30 Worship</b> 9:15 Board of Deacons	15 9:00 WOP Quilting Day	16	17	18  Logos Brat Stand	19 Logos Brat Stand	20 9:00 Bible Study
		7:00 Church Council	7:00 Youth on Fire	5:15 TOPS	7:00 AA	
21 <b>8 &amp; 10:30 Worship</b>	22	23	24	25	26	27 9:00 Bible Study
			7:00 Youth on Fire	5:15 TOPS	7:00 AA	
8 The Great Retirement Party! 9:30 Worship	29	30	31	August1 7:00 Rise/Shine	2	3 9:00 Bible Study
w/potluck following	6:30 Board of Ed		7:00 Youth on Fire	5:15 TOPS	7:00 AA	
& 10:30 Worship	5 5:30 - 7:00	6 5:30 - 7:00	7 5:30 - 7:00	8 7:00 Rise/Shine 1:30 Women of Peace	9	10 9:00 Bible Study
Scrip orders due	Vacation Bible School!	Vacation Bible School!	Vacation Bible School! 7:00 Youth on Fire	5:15 TOPS 5:30 VBS	7:00 AA	
11 8 & 10:30 Worship	12	13	14	15 7:00 Rise/Shine	16	17 9:00 Bible Study
	6:30 Board of Ed		7:00 Youth on Fire	5:15 TOPS	7:00 AA	